Unconfirmed minutes of UCU Retired Members’ Branch meeting at UCU Congress, Glasgow 2015
Morning session
1. Present:

	Delegates
	

	Brian Hambidge
	East Midlands

	Thomas Murray
	South West

	Dave Binns
	London

	Tony Hodges
	London

	Darrell Cozens
	West Midlands

	Gail McFarlane
	Southern

	Ken Childerhouse
	South East

	Alastair Hunter
	Scotland

	Peter Wood
	Scotland

	Norman Jemison
	Northern

	Valerie Schicker
	Eastern & Home Counties

	Tina Downes
	Yorkshire & Humberside

	Representatives for UCU
	

	Norman Jemison
	

	Phil Burgess
	UCU trustee

	Paul Russell
	


In attendance Geraldine Egan
2. Tina Downes was elected to chair the meeting and act on its behalf up to the next meeting.

3. The meeting stood in silence in memory of Andrew Price and Grace Everson who had died since the November meeting 2014.

4. Minutes of the Autumn meeting were agreed to be taken later in the agenda

5. Matters Arising

5.1 NEC/849 paper to the NEC was noted and the meeting agreed to support the rule change, of the autumn meeting becoming the Annual General Meeting.
5.2 It was noted that the NEC was not asked to accept the recommendation to re-appoint 4 named representatives to the NPC after the bi-annual conference in March. It was agreed that this meeting  again recommended

Norman Jemison

Pat Roche

Paul Russell

Phil Burgess 

The meeting also agreed that NPC would be informed that these 4 delegates would attend the NPC Parliament in June.
5.3 It was agreed to thank Jim Thakoordin for his service on NPC for UCU.

6. Branch reports

The meeting received the reports of branches on their past year’s work. It was noted that Wales and North West branches had not been able to send delegates to this meeting.

7. Reports from national representatives on external bodies for UCU
Public Sector Pensioners Council
7.1 Phil Burgess was thanked for his report on PSPC, particularly on their AGM which had only taken place last Friday. There was a full discussion on the Johnson Report on indexation and the meeting noted that the report did not address the issue of the function of the indexes, which was varied. It was noted that the index that was to maintain the value of pensions was not assessed against these criteria. The discussion advanced in the report that individual would substitute items for cheaper ones when prices rose did not address the issue of the effect on quality of living, or what happened when individuals had to make choices between basic necessities.
The following motion was agreed:
‘UCU Retired Members Branches meeting urged the NEC in consultation with representatives from the branches to make a vigorous response to the Johnson Report on indexation.’
TUC Pensioners Committee

7.2 TUC Pensioner Committee was reported on by Norman Jemison, who stated that the TUC Pensioner Committee had been reinstated in March 2015 and there would be another meeting in September. However it was noted that the TUC was proposing to allow only 2 meetings per year and was not intending to make it part of the TUC structure.

The meeting noted the death of Bob Crow, who had been actively fighting for the TUC pensioners committee on the TUC General Council.

It was agreed to circulate the TUC papers to all Retired Members’ Branches.

National Pensioners Convention
7.3.1 Norman Jemison gave a brief report on the activities of the NPC focusing on their manifesto in the run up to the general election. It was noted that the Tories were the only political party to agree to continue the ‘triple lock’ into the next parliament and not remove universal benefits. 46% of those voting for the Tories were pensioners.
7.3.2 After discussion it was agreed that UCU's representatives to the next NPC National Council meeting: that in the event of a proposal to change the method of calculating the value of the State Pension to a percentage of the "Living Wage", UCU's representatives will vote to retain the existing policy of  "the State Pension being at least equal to the National Poverty Level" currently £175 pw. 

7.3.3 It was noted that it was UCU policy that both NHS and National Care Services should be funded from taxation as per NPC manifesto. The meeting noted that NPC were continuing these priorities in the coming year.
7.3.4 NPC Financial Working Group, Phil Burgess stressed the dire financial situation NPC was in. The body had been established by the trade union movement and continued to rely very heavily on the movement. Given the period of austerity and attacks on the movement many unions had had to reduce their financial level of support. 

NPC had considered cutting its activity and concluded that this was not possible and therefore it had to organise to bring in more funding.

The meeting passed the following motion:

‘UCU National Retired Members Branch Meeting urged UCU to explore ways that UCU members could assist in supporting the NPC via

· Promoting the scheme ‘Friends of NPC’ which was aimed at working members making a small donation
· Consider attaching an £1 extra to retired members subscription which the union could pay over to NPC (with members having the right to opt out)

· As  part of UCU membership services to promote

· ‘Easy Funding Raising’ an on-line company which would make donations of 2.5% to named causes by its customers when they shop on line. UCU might be able to obtain its stationery this way and assist NPC at the same time or promote the service to members to support NPC.
· ‘Explore and Travel’ is a travel insurance company who would donate 10% to NPC if asked to be its customers

7.3.5 It was agreed to encourage all UCU Retired Members’ Branches to affiliate to their regional NPC. It was also noted that at regional level individuals could join as members.

The meeting was adjourned for lunch.

Afternoon session

8. Membership Report. It was noted that the Retired Members’ Branches membership numbers were higher than last year which indicated that members who had paid their life-time subscription has been returned. It was agreed to check if the process was complete.
It was reported that the letter these members had received required them to confirm with UCU that they wished to actually be placed back into the union. Hence much lower return of members than expected. The meeting thought it would have been better to have reinstated them all with the option to opt out if they now wished.

The meeting noted the general decline in membership and believed that the union should show the statistics over a 5 years period to eliminate any short term trends. The numbers in the FE world continued to fall given the high levels of redundancy flowing from cuts in the region of 25%. This was a major concern for the union.

9. Unconfirmed AGM minutes. It was noted that these would be ratified in November. It was anticipated that the meeting would take place on 4th November. This would require a fast turn round on minutes and motions to go to the NEC on 27th November, if this deadline was missed the next NEC was 18th March 2016.
10. The meeting discussed whether or not the Retired Members Branch should be part of the Equality section. It was noted that at this time it comprised of only groups with protected characteristics. Whilst the retired member section was based on having drawn at least one pension and therefore the sector did not necessarily fit into the discrimination category.

11. The motion from London Retired Members’ Branch was passed overwhelmingly.

‘UCU calls upon the NPC to continue the campaign for the demands contained in the Pensioners Manifesto, irrespective of the outcome of the general election:

-A basic state pension for all, set above the poverty level of £175 a week
-Increases in pensions to be linked to the best of RPI,CPI, earnings or 2.5%
-Universal pensioner benefits (bus pass, winter fuel allowance, free TV licences for the over75s and free prescriptions) to be maintained without means testing
-A National Health and Care Service which is free at the point of use and funded through taxation
-A legally binding Dignity Code to improve the quality and standards of care for older people.’
There was discussion on how this motion could be processed and it was agreed to seek President’s action to enable UCU to send it to NPC for the July Council. Tina Downes to action.

12.       It was noted that the Queen’s speech on 27th May 2015 was likely to herald an onslaught on the trade union movement and workers living standards and that UCU should promote members to join in the action being organised by the local trade union councils. It was agreed to raise this under motion 41, and if this was not possible to ask the chair to announce this to Congress.

13.       Motions RMB Branches had submitted to Congress, these were noted.

13.1 The delegate from Southern asked for advice as her branch had submitted motion 19 which might be taken this afternoon or tomorrow morning. Her travel arrangements would not allow her to reach Congress until 10 tomorrow and it might fall. She was advised to talk to Congress Business Committee to ensure that it was reached today.
13.2 It was noted that members of USS pension in Post 92 Universities were not included in the union consultation on changes. The meeting supported the motion which would enable the union in future to be able to involve them. There was also a discussion on the fact that occasionally pensioners had a legitimate interest in motions on pensions in sector conferences, it was felt that pensioners on these occasions should be granted observer status with speaking rights but not allowed a vote. This needed to be raised and it was agreed to talk to the President in the first instance and to consider how best to move forward on this.
13.3 There was a discussion on communication of the national retired member branch meetings and UCU and it was thought that if the chair was allowed to talk to NEC for 10 minutes this would be achieved. It was acknowledged that the chair of the meeting needed to continue in post until the next meeting to ensure matters were progressed. It was also considered wise to have a vice-chair to assist in this.

13.4 At the autumn meeting it had been said that the Vice-Presidents speech was to go on to the website. It was agreed to see if this could be achieved.
14. Sector Organisation

There was a discussion on organising to bring members when they retire through into the sector and East Midlands idea of circulating their newsletter to regional workplace branches and asking officers to pass on to members coming close to retirement was a good idea.
The meeting believed that UCU representatives on external bodies should be invited to attend and report to both the AGM and Congress meeting. They should be observers with speaking rights. It was agreed to raise this matter as the rules did not state this could not happen it listed only who should attend.

15. Any Other Business

15.1
London delegate drew the meeting’s attention to the MENSA stall.

